MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF CITY COMMISSIONERS FOR THE CITY OF PORT ST. JOE, FLORIDA, HELD IN THE COMMISSION CHAMBER AT CITY HALL, July 2, 2013, AT 6:00 P.M.

The following were present: Mayor Magidson, Commissioners Buzzett, McCroan, Patterson and Thursbay. City Manager Jim Anderson, City Clerk Charlotte Pierce and City Attorney Tom Gibson were also present.

CONSENT AGENDA

Minutes

A Motion was made by Commissioner Buzzett, second by Commissioner Patterson, to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of June 18, 2013; Joint City / County Workshop of June 18, 2013 and Workshop Meeting of June 27, 2013. All in Favor; Motion carried 5-0.

CITY ATTORNEY - Tom Gibson

Soccer Field Deed Update

Mr. Gibson reported that the deed and our proposal has been sent to Gulf County Superintendent of Schools Jim Norton for action by the school board.

Port Authority Planning Grant

The City has applied for a \$25,000 Planning Grant from the Department of Economic Oportunity for an Economic Development Element of the City's Comprehensive Plan. This should help us with future grants as additional points are added to applications for having this element. A meeting of all stakeholder will be held shortly.

Marina Pennington Contract

A Motion was made by Commissioner Patterson, second by Commissioner McCroan, to renew the contract with Mrs. Pennington. There will be a cap of \$20,000 for City expenses and Mr. Gibson will prepare the Letter of Understanding and the new contract. All in Favor; Motion carried 5-0.

Port Master Plan

Attorney Gibson noted that the Coastal Management portion of the Comprehensive Plan will need to be amended. The request will be presented to the PDRB at their August 13, 2013, Meeting and request approval by the City Commission at their August 20, 2013, Meeting. Upon approval by the City, the document will be transmitted to the Florida Department of Economic Opportunity.

CITY MANAGER'S REPORT

Old Business

Lighthouse Update

Clay Smallwood, III, of Preble Rish (PRI) shared that soil borings have been completed, PRI is formulating the dates of advertisement and he anticipates that there will be a request to bid at the next City Commission Meeting.

Centennial Celebration Update

Mayor Magidson noted that the 100th Birthday Party for the City of Port St. Joe went well. Those attending enjoyed hearing the essay winners read their essays. Birthday cake, cupcakes, and sky lantern releases were enjoyed by those attending. A time capsule, to be opened in 50 years, was filled with memorabilia and buried near the paper mill whistle. A 100 year time capsule from the Gulf County Public Library was also buried with

the City's time capsule. The Mayor reminded everyone of the 4th of July Fireworks scheduled for Thursday and the opportunity to view the Port St. Joe Historical Time Line on display in the Wet Room adjacent Sister's Restaurant.

Chipola Pump Station Motor Replacement Update

Mr. Anderson shared that Benny Sherrill has been working on site and it is anticipated that testing will begin Monday.

Commission Chamber Upgrades

Mr. Anderson noted that the upgrades are progressing. The new doors have not arrived and we are waiting on a bracket for the power point. These two items complete the upgrades.

Tree Removal – Frank Pate Park and Gulf Pines Hospital

The five trees have been removed from Frank Pate Park and provided more parking space for vehicles and boat trailers. The two trees at Gulf Pines Hospital still have to be removed.

County Interlocal Agreement and Welcome Center Request

Attorney Gibson noted that he and Gulf County Attorney Jeremy Novak have been working on the agreement. The Port St. Joe Redevelopment Agency has relocated to 406 Marina Drive.

CDBG Grant

Permission has been received from the Department of Economic Opportunity to bid the project. We are still waiting to hear from USDA concerning the sidewalks.

New Business

Broadband Contract Request

Jim Brook, Executive Director of Opportunity Florida, made a presentation to the Commission about the License Agreement for Wireless Communication Equipment Facilities to establish a fixed wireless broadband middle mile network to serve its 15 county service area. The City's contribution would be through "in-kind" contributions of tower space on the Shark Tank and Highland View Tower for the installation of communication facilities for a 5 year term without charge, subject to renewal. After much discussion, a Motion was made by Commissioner Buzzett, second by Commissioner Thursbay, to grant the lease. The final page of the lease needs to be corrected to reflect official signatures for the City of Port St. Joe. All in Favor; Motion carried 5-0.

Regions Bank Loan

The Finance Committee has been meeting and requested options for refinancing from Regions Banks. A determination will be made as to whether to refinance with Regions or go out to bid.

League of Cities Annual Conference

A Motion was made by Commissioner Buzzett, second by Commissioner Patterson, for one Commissioner and one Staff member to attend the Florida League of Cities 87th Annual Conference August 15 – 17, 2013 in Orlando. Commissioner Thursbay volunteered to attend and a Staff member will be selected. All in Favor; Motion carried 5-0.

Water Rescue Training

Commissioner Thursbay requested this be placed on the Agenda. He was concerned that the City should have water rescue equipment available at all times because of our location on the coast. Chief Barnes shared that he, Gulf County Sheriff Mike Harrison, and other agencies have already been working on a proposed grant to be been submitted to the Department of Home Land Security to purchase rescue equipment and provide training for the various agencies.

Buck Griffin Lake and George Core Park

Commissioner Patterson had asked that these items be placed on the Agenda. He has received questions concerning the lack of fish in Buck Griffin Lake. It was noted that the lake has been stocked several times by the Florida Wildlife Commission (FWC), and people are catching fish. An inquiry will be made to FWC about the possibility of restocking the lake.

The fountain near George Core Park is not operational and Commissioner Patterson asked what could be done to repair it. Attorney Gibson noted that it is owned by the home owners association of the Marina Cove Subdivision and suggested that Patrick Farrell be contacted.

Commissioner McCroan noted that Ronnie Butler of Ronnie B's has voiced his concerns about the closing of Harborview Drive during the scallop festival. Closing of the road prohibits deliveries to his restaurant and creates parking issues for his employees. Mr. Anderson will work with Mr. Butler and Paula Pickett of the Gulf County Chamber of Commerce to resolve this issue.

Certificate of Interment

Commissioner Patterson had received a complaint about the \$50 charge for a Certificate of Interment when the cemetery plot already has family members there. After discussion, it was noted that the fee covers City staff verifying the location, following up after the service and prevents errors during a very sensitive time. A Motion was made by Commissioner Patterson, second by Commissioner Thursbay, to decrease the charge to \$25 if a family member had already been interred in the plot. It was pointed out that the \$50 fee was set by Ordinance 445 and a new ordinance would be required to change the fee. The Motion by Commissioner Patterson and second by Commissioner Thursbay were withdrawn.

2013 / 2014 Budget

Mr. Anderson noted that the DR 420 must be submitted by the end of the month to Gulf County Property Appraiser Mitch Burke. The current millage rate is 3.5914 and the taxable value is up approximately \$3,000,000 which will generate approximately \$10,000 more in revenue. The property values in the Port St. Joe Redevelopment Agency original CRA boundaries are down approximately \$1,000,000 producing a revenue loss of approximately \$3,000.

Commissioner Buzzett requested a 5 minute recess at 7:15 P.M.

The Meeting resumed at 7:20 P.M.

Public Works - John Grantland

Marvin Avenue Water Line Replacement Update

Mr. Grantland shared that all driveways on Marvin Avenue have been poured.

First Street Lift Station Update

Mr. Grantland reported that all equipment has been installed and the lift station is functioning fine. The project has been completed.

Surface Water Plant – Larry McClamma

Mr. McClamma did not have anything to report at this time.

Wastewater Plant - Kevin Pettis

The #1 Grit King is still out of service and the #2 Grit King is running. Hydro is committed to correcting the problem and will be here next week to work on modifying the nozzles.

Commissioner Buzzett noted that potable water is being used with the Grit Kings and asked about the possibility of replacing it with grey water.

Employees are still having to keep a close watch on the Valve Vaults and recommend that these be professionally sealed.

City Engineer - Clay Smallwood

David Kozan of CDM-Smith updated the Commission on the water study. The test data is complicated, it will be more extensive than originally thought and the pilot testing will cover all of these issues. CDM-Smith will analyze all the data. Multiple sources of iron and manganese have been noted. Coupons will be harvested when the data is completed and they are looking at multiple ways to harvest the coupons. CDM-Smith anticipates having a report to the City soon.

Traffic Study

Mr. Smallwood noted that PRI is still collecting data for the submission and anticipate having it completed by the end of the month.

Water Distribution Phase II

The advertisement is out, a mandatory pre-bid conference is scheduled for July 18, 2013, at Preble-Rish, bids will be received until 3:00 P.M. ET on August 8, 2013, and a recommendation should be made at the August 20, 2013, Commission meeting.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Burkett's report was reviewed, no action was required by the Commission.

Commissioner Patterson asked that the Commissioners be provided with a list of addresses for the open accounts that Mr. Burkett is working on.

Police Department - Chief Barnes

Chief Barnes extended an invitation to the Commissioners to ride with the Police Department officers so they would have a better understanding of what the department does.

The Chief noted that for the fireworks, Marina Drive would be closed past the Dockside entrance and no foot traffic would be allowed on the right side of the road from there to the bay because of the safety perimeter. No vehicles will be allowed at Jetty Park. The Frank Pate Boat Ramp will not need to be closed since the fireworks will be launched from St. Joe Company property.

Chief Barnes advised the Commission that he continues to receive requests to change the traffic pattern flow on Second and Fourth Streets.

Commissioner Patterson asked again about the First Street, Marina Drive and Highway 98 Intersection. He would like to see the middle lane of First Street be a left turn lane and make the right hand lane a forward or right turn lane. Chief Barnes reminded the Commissioners that the Florida Department of Transportation was not receptive to making any changes in the lane configuration.

Port St. Joe Redevelopment Association (PSJRA) - Gail Alsobrook

Ms. Alsobrook noted that her office has been relocated to 406 Marina Drive.

She also proposed, for discussion, that the City assume management of the Lighthouse Foundation Construction Grant. The PSJRA will provide to the City the \$30,000 match to the \$30,000 Coastal Partnership Initiative grant and up to an additional \$20,000 for costs over and above the \$60,000 total.

Mr. Anderson asked if there were any administrative funds that have been received for the grant. She responded, "Yes, that is in the final contract and I will provide you a copy of that."

The PSJRA has authorized the solicitation of funds for new playground equipment for the Washington site. Renderings and pricing of the project were provided.

Mr. Anderson asked if installation costs were included in the price and Ms. Alsobrook responded, "Yes."

Ms. Alsobrook asked about the minimum height restrictions for light poles on Langston Drive. The PSJRA plans to purchase the light fixtures to eliminate a monthly cost to the City. Consensus was that a 16' height was acceptable.

The deck at Rish Parking Lot is under construction and Ms. Alsobrook anticipates it will be completed in about 10 days.

City Clerk - Charlotte Pierce

Mrs. Pierce did not have anything at this time.

Citizens to be heard

Lorinda Gingell shared her concerns about the graffiti that is appearing around town. Chief Barnes noted that the police department is working on this issue and feels that it will be resolved shortly.

Discussion Items by Commissioners

Commissioner Buzzett did not have anything to discuss at this time.

Commissioner McCroan asked about the Fire System flushing at Windmark. It was suggested that Windmark be requested to make some changes as it is not necessary for the system to be tested each week. If changes cannot be made, consensus was that water use should be metered.

Commissioner Patterson asked the status of the Frank Pate Park Boat Ramp. Mr. Anderson shared that FWC is still researching the possibility of funds and that he hopes to hear something from them soon.

Commissioner Thursbay noted that a hose has been added outside the bathrooms at Frank Pate Park and visitors are using City water to wash their boats. He asked that this item be placed on the next Agenda for discussion and action.

A Motion was made by Commissioner Patterson, second by Commissioner McCroan, to adjourn the Meeting at 8:03 P.M.

Approved this 16 day of 1013.

Mel C. Magidson, Jr., Mayor

Charlotte M. Pierce, City Clerk